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NGCOA Virginia Board Meeting

VGCSA Office, Glen Allen, VA

Thursday, January 15, 2009
Minutes

Attendance – Mike Bennett, David Norman, Glen Byrnes, Don Ryder, Steve Clark, Vinny Spagnuolo, Dave Donofrio, Mike Cutler, Paul Mauk, Leslie Remme

The meeting was called to order by Norman at 10:05 a.m.

Introduction of Board Members 
Each person introduced themselves and overviewed their background and current responsibilities at the club(s).  Norman is Executive Director of NGCOA Virginia and former Executive Director of the Virginia State Golf Association.  Clark attended to represent Bob Swiger, who was unable to attend – Raspberry Golf Management owns Raspberry Falls GC and Old Hickory GC and manages Cannon Ridge GC, while also developing a course in York, PA.  Byrnes is Director of Golf at Colonial Williamsburg’s Golden Horseshoe GC, a 45-hole resort facility.  Ryder is Director of Golf at The Homestead, a 54-hole multi-faceted resort in Hot Springs, VA.  Spagnuolo is Director of Golf for the US Navy Mid-Atlantic region, based at Aeropines GC and a consultant to the Northeast region, with responsibilities at 13 courses.  Remme is NGCOA Membership Director and former Executive Director of the Wisconsin Chapter of NGCOA.  Donofrio is owner and developer of King Carter GC and Hills Quarter in Irvington, where the course was awarded a Golf Digest “Best New” award in 2006.  The course is currently for sale.  Cutler is VP of Business Development of Billy Casper Golf, and formerly ran the Southeast region.  Bennett is Managing Partner of Magnolia Green and The Westham Club in Chesterfield County, which has 9 holes scheduled to open in the fall 2009.  He was formerly with Williamsburg National where he was involved in the Williamsburg Area Golf Association.  Mauk is owner of Traditional Golf Properties which has 5 Virginia courses, 2 Maryland courses and one Connecticut course.
Operations/Background
Norman gave an overview of the background and formation of the NGCOA Virginia.  The impetus for formation began at Virginia Golf Day in May, 2007, when the Economic Impact Study for Golf in Virginia was formally presented in Richmond.  Norman was hired by NGCOA to form the chapter, and he reviewed his job assignment from the management contract that began in April, 2008.  Norman conducted interviews with key leaders at other chapters in developing a plan to create the Board.  The Board was built by identifying outstanding leaders in Virginia’s golf industry to represent a cross-section of course types and geography.  Remme explained the national office’s role in supporting the chapter.  Cutler inquired as to the top chapters, and Remme cited Michigan, New England and California.  Norman added Iowa and Georgia as top chapters.  

Future meeting schedules were discussed.  It was suggested to meet at least quarterly, perhaps as frequently as once a month.   Meetings may be by conference call using an electronic meeting platform, such as “Go to Meeting”.  In-person meetings are suggested for off-season.  Meetings are suggested for the afternoon, particularly avoiding mornings on Monday, Tuesday and Friday.
National Services
Remme reviewed services offer nationally by NGCOA.  A live demonstration of the web site was offered.  The “Smart Buy” purchasing network was outlined, as well as networking services, advocacy and chapter relations.  Member privileges were highlighted, including complimentary PGA Show attendance and travel benefits.

Get Golf Ready

Through live conferencing, Kirk Douglas of the PGA gave an overview of the new “Get Golf Ready” player development program, an initiative of the World Golf Foundation.  This branded program features a series of five lessons for $99 designed to introduce adult beginners to the game, giving them on-course experiences.  It will be launched at the 2009 PGA Show, and participating courses will receive a $1,000 stipend.  The Mid-Atlantic region is one of six initial target markets.
Chapter Services & Brainstorming Session
Cutler remarked that relevancy is important to this organization.  He seeks to identify how to grow membership in the organization, currently numbering around 85 facilities.  Bennett suggested that we should advance on two fronts – to strengthen our membership and to focus on key issues such as tourism, advocacy and cost savings.  Cutler suggested classifying the prospects by club type, then target marketing to each segment.  Different benefits will apply to different club types.  Clark echoed this approach.
Donofrio suggested that buying programs for insurance or other cost savings are important.  Mauk suggested that we promote specific cost savings by business segment as a tool to recruit members.  One goal would be to implement local savings programs for NGCOA Virginia members.  Byrnes said that many clubs will try to evaluate the “return on investment” for membership, comparing benefits against the cost of dues.  Cutler noted that in the current list of members, there are only 17 courses that have single owners.  Spagnuolo noted that there are multiple golf organizations that clubs belong to, thus we must indicate value for the NGCOA chapter to gain membership – he also endorsed the target marketing concept.
The discussion returned to the issues of golf in Virginia.  Clark stated that we need to identity key issues of owners – legal, taxes, human resources, costs, and banking – and that we should be aware of what the chapters of other golf organizations currently offer their members.  Ryder noted that rounds growth, which has been declining recently, is a big issue.  He also noted that meeting and convention business has been cutting back on golf as part of destination meetings.  Byrnes added that tourism, tax issues and advocacy are important issues.  Mauk suggested that we try to get ahead of the curve and anticipate potential new member benefits, such as pushing for tax credits for hiring.  
Cutler suggested that in order to target private clubs, we should understand the benefits offered by CMAA.  Insurance savings could be a clear benefit, and Norman cited the newest NGCOA “smart buy” partner was QBE, a property and liability insurance company.  He recently met with one of the principals about possibly sponsoring a chapter event.

Spagnuolo noted the challenge of selling NGCOA membership to the military courses.  Decisions are generally made locally by each facility.  Growth of the game may be an attraction.  Military clubs are now actively seeking to “go green” in their operations.

Key Issues

The group then sought to identify key issues affecting the game in Virginia.  Ryder mentioned the most prominent current issue – the economy.  There is a cutback on travel and length of stay for destination properties.  Rates are not the issue so much; rather, time is.  Byrnes noted that business leaders are not playing as much golf, and meetings are more streamlined.  Tourism marketing is a key to driving destination business.  Bennett agreed.  Clark suggested that local CVBs should be solicited to include golf in their destination marketing plans.  He cited his company’s creation of the “Raspberry Golf Trail” as an example.  He believes NGCOA Virginia can approach Virginia Tourism Corporation to seek marketing support.

Bennett mentioned another key issue – employment and H2B programs.  Ryder noted the challenges of a restricted seasonal work force.
Byrnes note that time commitment is another key issue facing golf.  Families catering to children’s wishes allows less time for adult interests.  Donofrio agreed, and explained a program he designed to target little league baseball families to get interested in golf.

Mauk cited rising fixed expenses as an important issue.  In good times, rounds were flat, so now with a tough economy, all costs must be scrutinized.  He seeks to negotiate down by line item – with gross profit margins of roughly 25%, it is easier to cut $25,000 in cost than to create $100,000 in new revenue, with both having the same bottom line effect.  Spagnuolo mentioned that their facility used growth regulators to minimize labor costs in mowing and maintenance.  Mauk also mentioned the pricing issue.  Discounting has hurt the industry, and some courses go so far as to implement “panic pricing.”  Regarding costs, Clark noted that not all courses scrutinize every expense.  Cutler saw cost saving benefits with “smart buy” partners Helena, Pepsi and Entegra.

Another issue is the intimidation factor of the game, as noted by Clark.  The industry needs to do a better job of introducing new players to the game.

Donofrio noted that knowledge about the industry is very important, and very available.  Industry publications such as Golf Business are a great resource.  There are always good ideas and promotions to capitalize on.

Byrnes cited the issue of government relations.  Our new President is not a golfer, and the group pondered how that might affect the industry.  Cutler mentioned new ADA guidelines that are in the pipeline, mandating single rider carts, something the military courses have already implemented, as noted by Spagnuolo.  Clark suggested that NGCOA Virginia has an opportunity to create an “image task force,” promoting the good things about the industry, including charity generation.  
Annual Event & Awards
The group discussed organizing an annual event, and pairing an awards segment with it.  Consensus was that an annual event is a good idea.  There was some concern as to whether an awards program would be good, with some preferring to avoid ranking of courses.  Bennett asked Remme about different formats utilized by various chapters for their annual event.  Remme noted that some include education and golf, some do a conference and some span it with and evening event followed by education and golf the following day – the largest such event might include an inspirational speaker and a trade show, generating revenue for the chapter.  Spagnuolo mentioned that the first event should be centrally located to generate good attendance.
New Business

Mauk brought up the prior suggestion to leverage CVBs to help promote golf in Virginia.  He suggests meeting with them to show statistics on golf to generate downstream impact.  Perhaps we could leverage a political figure who is a golfer.  Clark suggests developing good talking points with localities, and to change the image of golf as a “country club sport.”  Mauk reiterated the need to focus on tourism opportunities.

The group discussed the issuance of a press release announcing the formation of the chapter and agreed that it was a good idea.  Bennett suggested that the release needs to contain the scope of the group and how to join.

Regarding organization structure, Norman mentioned that national recommends that we incorporate and develop bylaws and a more formal structure.  This was deferred to a subsequent meeting.

Bennett gave a brief update on the recent Virginia Golf Council meeting.  NGCOA Virginia was accepted as a new member of the group, which includes VSGA, MAPGA, CMAA-VA, VGCSA and VTC.  Among the discussion items was an initiative by the superintendents to develop a “Best Management Practices” plan for golf course maintenance.  Concerns about H2B were also discussed.

Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 1:40 pm.
